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News

By Mercia Hobson
The Connection

 

F
airfax County Public School 
students, whose parents or 
guardians opt for in-person 
learning for their children, 

are headed back to the classroom 
at least two days a week by March 
16. 

On Feb. 2, the School Board 
unanimously consented during its 
work session to support Superin-
tendent Scott Brabrand to proceed 
with his proposed timeline pre-
sented that day in the Return to 
School Update. According to Me-
gan McLaughlin, Braddock District 
School Board member, the School 
Board has the ultimate authority to 
open and close schools.

During the final minutes of the 
work session and before the con-
sensus vote, given the Board’s 
apparent agreement on the pro-
posed timeline, Laura Jane Cohen, 
Springfield District School Board 
member, said, “I can only vote to 
support this plan, Dr. Brabrand, if 
you are going to keep your foot on 
the pedal of making sure that our 
teachers are getting the support 
that they need … Mr. Smith [Mar-
ty Smith, chief operating officer] 
has done incredible work of trying 
to get with Inova and figuring out 
what teachers haven’t gotten [the 
vaccine] and prioritize. But we 
have to keep going in both direc-
tions, full tilt, of continuing to put 
pressure on to get those vaccines 
in people’s arms and also to make 

sure folks have what they need 
in the buildings to be successful,” 
said Cohen.

Cohen added that data must be 
released in real-time. “Our staff 
and families deserve to know what 
they are walking into.” 

Brabrand said, “We’ve come this 
far. I’m not about to quit on the 
Board, the community, or FCPS. 
We will see this through.”

Brabrand acknowledged the 
vaccines and the plan for getting 
children back into schools was 
only “step one” of getting out of 
the pandemic.  There would be 
challenges, and they needed to 
turn their time and attention to 
doing this well. “I will honor that 
commitment to you and your col-
leagues,” said Brabrand.

The Board first supported, in a 
vote of 8-to-2, a procedural action 
to move forward with a pending 
consensus vote on the timeline, 
rather than wait and formally take 
action during the upcoming Feb. 
4 regular meeting. School Board 
members Karen Keys-Gamarra (At-
large) and Tamara Derenak Kaufax 
(Lee) opposed the consideration 
to vote on the matter on Feb. 2. “I 
don’t believe that’s how we inform 
the community,” said Keys-Gamar-

ra. Given the eight votes of support 
to move forward with the consen-
sus vote, the Board went ahead. 
Reading out the votes by name, 

McLaughlin announced the su-
perintendent’s proposed timeline’s 
unanimous support as presented.

“I hope you can see this is a more 
positive overall outcome,” said Mc-
Laughlin. “We support this school 
division moving forward with its 
best efforts to educate our chil-
dren. …This next step to returning 
to in-person learning for those who 
have elected it is critical.”

Since the start of 2021, when 
all FCPS students returned to vir-
tual learning after coronavirus 
infection rates surged regionally 
and nationally, the school division 
worked on a plan to get all stu-
dents back in the classroom.

The current downward trend in 
Covid cases and percent positivity 
in the County led Brabrand and his 
leadership team to present their 
Return to School Update on Feb. 2.

According to Brabrand, those re-
cent COVID trends, along with the 
Jan. 14 issue of “Interim Guidance 

Fairfax County School Board Votes for In-Person Learning
Students who 
opt-in would 
be due back by 
March 16.

FCPS Superintendent Scott 
Brabrand

FCPS’ COVID Cases/Outbreaks and the Level of School Impact from 09/08-20-01/23/21.

for Reopening PreK-12” by the Vir-
ginia Department of Education and 
Virginia Department of Health, the 
partnership with Inova to vacci-
nate all staff and educators who 
wanted it, and finally staffing and 
operational changes gave him and 
his leadership team confidence to 
move forward.

Brabrand had said, “It is our de-
sire to return all our students to 
in-person learning by March 16, 
for at least two days a week of 
in-person instruction.”

Brabrand acknowledged the 
challenges, variants of COVID-19 
emerging, recommendations for 
masking, the vaccine process and 
supply. “However, our return to 
in-person plan that we are present-
ing today is not impacted by these 
issues at this time.”

View The Decision-Making Mod-
el for Return to In-Person Learn-
ing on the Fairfax County Public 
School website.

Getting vaccinations to FCPS 
employees who want them is 
critical to in-person learning.
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For the past few years Supervisor Pat 
Herrity’s office, Fairfax County Pub-
lic Schools and Connection News-

papers, along with Supervisors’ offices, 
businesses, and community organiza-
tions including our local chambers, have 
hosted very successful teen job fairs and 
career-building workshops. These events 
focused on students and young job seek-
ers looking for a variety of employment 
opportunities; full time, after-school, 
seasonal positions, internship opportu-
nities, and volunteer positions. The fairs 

have provided thousands of teenagers the 
opportunity to get in front of employers and 
for our employers to find talented Fairfax 
County students to fill their positions.

This year Herrity is once again teaming 
up with Connection Newspapers, Fairfax 
County Public Schools, community cham-
bers and organizations and fellow Board 
members to bring our community two Fair-
fax County Teen Job Fairs and Career-Build-
ing Workshops. Normally, there are 5-6 fairs 
at local high schools. With the limitations 
of the ongoing pandemic, this year’s fairs 

will be hosted virtually through Brazen, a 
professional virtual job fair platform. The 
virtual fairs are scheduled for Saturday, 
March 13,  2-5 p.m. and Saturday, March 
20, 11 a.m. to 2 p.m.

The fairs will be open to all teens 
in Fairfax County looking for employ-
ment, volunteer opportunities, or tips on 
building their resume. Free online booth 
space will be provided to businesses and 
organizations to advertise their available 
positions. We will also host resume and 
career building sessions with our Chamber 

of Commerce partners. 
Beginning Feb. 1, students as well as 

employers can register to attend at this 
link, www.fairfaxcounty.gov/springfield/
teenjobfairs.

First jobs are important, and these 
events help connect teens with em-
ployers and prepare our youth for the 
workforce. This year especially, stu-
dents and employers are desperate for 
opportunities provided by the fair with 
the hope that some normalcy will begin 
this summer.

2021 Virtual Fairfax County Teen Job and  
Opportunity Fairs in March
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Opinion

By Paul Gilbert
The Connection

I
n many ways, the history of Northern Vir-
ginia is the history of America. It is com-
plicated and has many facets. February is 
Black History Month and a good time to 

consider the many stories that our historic plac-
es have to share. Here are a few of the Black 
history stories told through your regional parks.

In 1751, John Carlyle, a wealthy merchant 
from Scotland, and his wife Sarah Fairfax Car-
lyle started construction on the largest house in 
Alexandria. The big house and lavish lifestyle 
they had was made possible by enslaved peo-
ple. Many people have called the slave economy 
“America’s original sin.”

Twenty years ago, NOVA Parks developed an 
interpretive video to help tell the slave story that 
underpins the Carlyle House. And in the last few 
years, the Carlyle House has hosted genealogy 
programs that help people discover if their an-
cestors were enslaved people at this colonial site. 
Lt. Governor Justin Fairfax discovered his ances-
try to the Fairfax family slaves from Maddy Mc-
Coy, who leads the ‘Breaking Down the Walls of 
Slavery at the Carlyle House’ programs.

In 1854, a young man named Daniel Danger-
field, who had worked at Aldie Mill in Loudoun 
County, escaped to freedom in Philadelphia. 
Someone from Virginia spotted him on the 
streets of Philadelphia, and there was a trial to 
see if he should be returned to slavery. He won 
that case, but it was close. He later moved to 
Canada to be free from the Fugitive Slave Act. 
The Civil War’s primary reason was increasingly 
northern states were not enforcing the Fugitive 
Slave Act, as can be seen in the Dangerfield tri-
al. A new interpretive sign telling this story has 
been installed at Aldie Mill.

In 1889, a fourteen-year-old named Orion An-
derson was jailed in Leesburg for chasing a neigh-
bor girl. The Ku Klux Klan took him from the jail 
and lynched him a few blocks away at a railroad 
station on land that is today on the W&OD Trail. 
In the summer of 2019, a moving dedication of 
the sign that tells this tragic story took place.

In 1915, a group of civic leaders gathered 
at a house in Falls Church to organize in op-
position to a proposed law that would have re-
quired Black residents to sell their property and 
move. The proposed law was what they called a 
“sunset law” where no one of color could legal-
ly be in the town after sunset. The house where 
they organized was in a Black community 
called Tinner Hill. Those brave individuals were 
successful in opposing the proposed sunset law, 
and that group became the first chapter of the 
NAACP outside of a major city. In 2015 NOVA 
Parks partnered with the City of Falls Church, 
Fairfax County, and the Tinner Hill Heritage 
Foundation and opened a small park on that 
site. On Martin Luther King Day this year, NOVA 
Parks hosted an event at Tinner Hill to unveil 
new interpretive signs that tell this story.

In 1959, the Northern Virginia Regional Park 
Authority (NOVA Parks) was established. One 
of the reasons the local governments in our 
area chose to create the first regional park au-

thority in Virginia was the State Park System 
at the time was segregated. Essentially, NOVA 
Parks was an integrated state park system for 
the region. 

In 1969, NOVA Parks opened the largest pool 
in Virginia to all people, at Bull Run Regional 
Park. The same year the public pool in Leesburg 
was being closed instead of integrating. None 
of the facilities built by NOVA Parks in the of-
ten segregated decades of the 1950s and 1960s 
were ever segregated.

In 2020, after the killing of George Floyd 
and Breonna Taylor, Black Lives Matter march-
es sprung up all over the country. At Algonkian 
Regional Park, over 2,000 people organized by 
high school student Ocean Akinotcho came to 
express their frustration and lack of justice in a 
peaceful and somber march.

America has a troubled history with justice 
and racism. The regional parks of Northern 
Virginia help to tell these stories, from Colonial 
time to the modern-day. Part of growing as a 
society is acknowledging our past and learning 
from it. Black History Month is a time to focus 
on these important stories. 

Black History and Regional Parks

Photo contributed
Karen Campblin at Tinner Hill

America has a troubled 
history with justice and 
racism. The regional 
parks of Northern Vir-
ginia help to tell these 
stories, from Colonial 
time to the modern-day.

By Kenneth R. “Ken” Plum
State Delegate (D-36)

I
n 1998 I chaired a task force of 
business and community leaders 
to collectively document what 
Northern Virginia needed to do 

to be an “EV Ready Community.” Our 
work was part of a national effort in-
volving ten communities under the sponsorship 
of the U.S. Department of Energy and the Elec-
tric Vehicle Association of the Americas to pre-
pare for the introduction of electric vehicles. Our 
inch-thick report was very comprehensive in de-
tailing the infrastructure needed in charging sta-
tions, building and roadways, and other changes 
that electric vehicles would require.

We were ahead of our time. Within about a 
year of our report the first commercial electric 
car, EV1, was no longer available and other 
manufacturers were not offering electric vehi-
cles. Move ahead less than two decades and 
electric vehicles are becoming commonplace in 
many areas. I even own one, and on trips in my 
community I always see more than one.

What happened in the meantime is a greater 
awareness of our transportation system’s con-

tribution to greenhouse gases and 
pollution. In the United States alone 
in 2017, the transportation sector ac-
counted for 29 percent of the nation’s 
total emissions of 6.4 billion metric 
tons of carbon dioxide equivalent, or 
CO2e (the CO2 equivalent of an in-

dividual greenhouse gas). Driven largely by the 
transportation sector’s emissions of fossil fuels, 
concentrations of CO2 in the atmosphere have 
risen steadily since the early 1980s, according 
to the U.S. Energy Information Administration. 
Interestingly, when there is a recession there is 
a corresponding dip in emissions.

In addition to the increased awareness of the 
adverse effects of our conventional transpor-
tation on the environment, there has been an 
increase in the number of entrepreneurs who 
are willing to make major investments in de-
veloping electric cars and other vehicles and 
increased competition from abroad. A Super 
Bowl commercial sponsored by General Motors 
lamented the fact that in Norway 54 percent 
of the new cars sold are EVs. The president of 
General Motors announced recently that the 

company would phase out gasoline vehicles and 
sell only electric passenger cars and trucks by 
2035. Press accounts are that Ford Motor Com-
pany is making major investments in electric 
vehicles and VW that is about to move its US 
headquarters to Reston will be investing $37 
billion in electric vehicles.

In the General Assembly I am a co-patron 
along with the patron Delegate Lamont Bagby 
of HB1965 that directs the State Air Pollution 
Control Board to implement a low-emissions 
and zero-emissions vehicle program for motor 
vehicles with a model year of 2025 and later. 
The legislation will help resolve the problem 
of consumers in Virginia who want to buy an 
electric vehicle but must go out of the state to 
do so. Along with a rebate program the vehi-
cles will become more affordable for persons 
of limited income. There have been major in-
vestments in charging stations throughout the 
state enabling travel without the fear of run-
ning out of juice. You may have noticed the 
Wawa in Vienna that sells electric charging 
only but no gas.

I need to review more carefully that report of 
two decades ago to make sure we are ready for 
EVs. Ready or not, here they come!

Electrification of Virginia Transportation
Commentary
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The Fairfax County Chapter 
of the National Society of the 
Daughters of the American Revo-
lution (NSDAR or DAR) awarded 
this year’s Good Citizens awards 
during their virtual meeting on Fri-
day, Feb. 5.

This year’s award winner from 
James Madison High School is 
Jalena Marie Smith.  Her par-
ents, Julia and Arlon Smith, along 
with Lynn Otto. College & Career 
Specialist, and Ashley Anderson, 
school counselor from James Mad-
ison High School attended the vir-
tual ceremony.

In addition to an excellent cu-
mulative GPA which includes nine 
Honors Courses and ten AP Cours-
es, Jalena is the Captain of the Var-
sity Women’s crew team, holds an 
Advanced Brown Belt in Tae Kwon 
Do and has been a member of the 
Marching Band and the Concert 
Band since she was a freshman. 
The flute is her instrument and she 
was selected as 1st Chair!

Jalena was selected to mentor 
incoming freshmen at James Mad-
ison and she is a reading volunteer 
at local elementary schools. She 
volunteers at an animal rescue organization and has 
helped elementary aged beginning riders at Mulford 
Horsemanship Riding School.

The Oakton High School Good Citizens recipient is 
Owen Cassidy.  His parents, Shana and David Cassidy, 
along with Eddie McClam, College Career Specialist, 
and Charles Grausz, School Counselor, from Oakton 
High School joined the virtual presentation.

Owen has earned an outstanding cumulative GPA, 

Madison, Oakton High Students 
Receive Good Citizen Award

Julia and Jalena Smith.

Shana, Owen and David Cassidy.

and has taken many Honors and AP classes. He is a 
National Honor Society member and holds an Oakton 
High School Academic Letter.

Owen has been a team soccer player for almost ten 
years and is a talented pianist. He is a volunteer kitchen 
worker at Congregation Beth Emeth and he volunteers 
at Camp Airy and Camp Louise with younger campers.

To learn more about the work of DAR, visit www.
dar.org.

Photo contributed

News

Northeastern University has recognized students 
who distinguish themselves academically during 
the course of the school year. The following stu-
dents were recently named to the University’s 
dean’s list for the Fall semester, which ended in 
December 2020.

* Mclean, 22102 resident Melis Akinci, majoring 
in data science/biochemistry

* Vienna, 22182 resident Kimberly Curry, major-
ing in architecture

* Vienna, 22182 resident Brian Miller, majoring 

in business administration
To achieve the dean’s list distinction, students must 

carry a full program of at least four courses, have a 
quality point average of 3.5 or greater out of a pos-
sible 4.0 and carry no single grade lower than a C- 
during the course of their college career. Each student 
receives a letter of commendation and congratulation 
from their college dean.

Megan Butler,  a 2020 graduate of McLean High 
School, made the Dean’s List for the Fall 2020 semester 
at George Washington University her Freshman year.

Area Students Make Dean’s List

FRIDAY/FEB. 12
Toastmasters Public Speaking. 7-8:30 

p.m. Via Zoom. Need help with 
public speaking and zoom pre-
sentations? They offer a friendly 
place (online currently) to learn 
twice a month. Visit the club to see 
how they can help. The club meets 
twice a month on the 2nd and 4th 
Fridays at 7 p.m. - 8.30 p.m. Visit 
the website: https://tba.toastmas-
tersclubs.org/

 

SATURDAY/FEB. 13
Northern Virginia Housing Virtual 

Expo. 11 a.m. for English speakers; 
1 p.m. for Spanish speakers. Topic: 
“Avoiding Eviction or Foreclosure 
during COVID-19”.   The free pub-
lic event will be hosted at www.
NoVaHousingExpo.org.

 
FEB. 19 TO NOV. 19 (FRIDAYS)
Virtual Great Decisions Discussion 

Group. 9:30 a.m. to 12 p.m. 
A Program of the Shepherd’s 
Center serving Oakton-Vienna-Res-

ton-Herndon. Great Decisions is 
America’s largest discussion pro-
gram on world affairs.   Cost: $32 
per person (includes briefing book) 
which must be ordered from the 
Foreign Policy Association. Contact 
SC Coordinator, Mike Mulreany, at 
mulreany@verizon.net to register 
and get the information to order 
the books. Participants who have 
pre-ordered their books will have 
the books delivered to them in 
mid-January.  Class meets the third 
Friday of the month. 

Submit civic/community announcements at ConnectionNewspapers.com/Calendar. 
Photos and artwork welcome. Deadline is Thursday at noon, at least two weeks before 
the event. 

Bulletin Board
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News

By Mercia Hobson
The Connection

T
he Fairfax County School Board heard 
the final words on the McLean/Lang-
ley High School Boundary Study 
during a hybrid regular 

meeting of the Board held on Feb. 
4, 2021. Dr. Ricardy Anderson, 
Chair (Mason District Represen-
tative), called on Dr. Scott S. Bra-
brand, Division Superintendent, 
to introduce the topic and make a 
recommendation. “After extensive 
community feedback, including 
feedback from the Jan. 28, 2021, 
public hearing…staff is recom-
mending Option B as it was pre-
sented at the community meeting 
on Dec. 7, 2020…It will better bal-
ance capacity between schools and 
it will allow staff and FCPS to do 
continued monitoring of popula-
tion growth and plan development 
in Tysons,” said Brabrand. 

The adjustment, which identified 
an estimated 190 students at the 
high school level and 78 students 
at the middle school level, realigns the boundaries of 
McLean High School, Langley High School, Longfel-
low Middle School, and Cooper Middle School. The 
change adjusts the Colvin Run Elementary School split 
feeder area, a portion of the Spring Hill Elementary 
split feeder area, and a portion of Westbriar Elemen-
tary from Longfellow Middle-McLean High to Cooper 
Middle-Langley High.

THE APPROVED PLAN goes into effect at the start of 
the 2021-22 school year with phasing and grandfa-
thering adopted. The high school option that parents/
guardians choose for the 2021-22 school year will 
determine the students’ school through the 2024-25 
school year and cannot be changed. Fairfax County 
Public Schools announced detailed information and 
what to expect in a Feb. 5 News Release, available on 
its website.

Option B was not the one that Jeffrey K. Platenberg, 
assistant superintendent, Facilities and Transportation 
Services, and member of Superintendent Brabrand’s 
leadership team, presented as staff recommendation 
at the Board’s Jan. 21 regular meeting. 

School Board Representative Elaine Tholen (Dranes-
ville District) introduced the motion to adopt Option 
B of the McLean High School Boundary Study. Karl 
V. Frisch (Providence District) seconded the motion. 
Following a Board-approved appeal by Tamara D. Ka-
ufax (Lee District), whose audio was not operational 
during the vote, the final recorded vote stands at 11-1. 

Abrar Omeish, an At-Large member of the School 
Board, presented the sole dissenting opinion during 
the discussion before the vote. She said that staff had 
recommended different things and “the previous time 
recommended C.” According to Omeish, her thought 
process and decision not to support the motion had 
nothing to do with the diversity piece but everything 

By Mercia Hobson
The Connection

Langley High School an-
nounced its Teacher of the 
Year 20-21 during a vir-

tual staff meeting. This year’s 
awardee is Tricia M. Poythress, 
Career and Technical Education 
(CET) Department Chair. She 
brings real-world learning and 
skills to her Marketing students 
and builds supportive relation-
ships with them.

According to Poythress, she 
was at home and attending a 
virtual staff meeting when she 
learned the recognition. “My 
doorbell rang. It was Mr. Rob-
ertson, assistant principal, with 
two dozen roses and green and 
gold Congratulations, Star bal-
loons —Publishers Clearing 
House style. It was a shock,” 
said Poythress. “Mr. Robertson 
had his phone, and he was vid-
eoing, so he was live during the 
faculty meeting,” she said.

Poythress has been teaching 
for 35 years and said she be-
lieves what makes her a good 
teacher is the connections she 
can make with her students. 
Unlike required graduation 
coursework, career and tech-
nical education courses are 
electives. Poythress said that 
the ability to teach students for 
extended years, many all four 
years, allows her to watch them 
develop and to build relation-
ships that, for some, last even 
beyond their senior year.

“I work very hard to create 
a place where my students feel 
comfortable sharing their opin-
ions with me and with each 

other. We build mutual respect 
for each other and our differing 
viewpoints,” Poythress said.

According to Robertson, 
teachers are nominated by 
fellow teachers, students, and 
parents. The final nominations 
are submitted to the school ad-
ministration, and the teacher is 
selected.  Robertson said that 
Poythress was chosen because 
of the number and the narra-
tives submitted, and the in-
formation in those narratives. 
“Many different characteristics 
make a great teacher of the 
year. The list is long but in-
cludes caring, sense of humor, 
creativity, engaging lessons, a 
good listener, etc. Ms. Poyth-
ress has all of these and more,” 
he said. 

Robertson provided a se-
lection of comments which 
validated why administrators 
awarded Poythress Teacher of 
the Year.

“Mrs. Poythress has been my 
rock and my inspiration for 
working so hard during virtu-
al learning.” “Mrs. Poythress 
…..would wake up every morn-
ing and play music to wake us 
all up, have a smile on and a 
happy attitude.” “I know I can 
always go to her if I need help 
with anything, even if it’s not 
school-related.”

While Poythress could retire 
anytime, she loves teaching too 
much to do so. “Even if I won 
the lottery, I’d still go to work. I 
might have somebody drive me, 
but I’d still go to work because 
I genuinely love my job…I love 
my students, I love Langley and 
the community.”

Photo by Mercia Hobson/The Connection
Tricia M. Poythress, Career and Technical Education (CET) 
Department Chair at Langley High School is its Teacher of the 
Year 20-21.

Recipient learns Publishers 
Clearing House style.

Meet Langley High’s 
Teacher of the Year

See Board, Page 11

to do with thinking long term.
“None of these are good options. We’re kind of 

stuck choosing amongst difficult ones that have pros 
and cons in every direction…It pains me to be saying 
any of this and not to feel in good conscious to vote in 
support…I can’t reconcile not finding ourselves here 
five years later, in the same place, because we didn’t 
make the best adjustment we could have with what 
we are faced with. We know that the Tysons area is 
one of the fastest-growing development area(s). We 
know Marshall High School is so overcrowded that 
they can’t even accommodate kids for IB anymore, 
transfers for any reason. That whole region is explod-
ing in population.”

Following her first approved motion, Tholen intro-
duced a second motion, “a nod to the hardships our 
Longfellow eighth-graders are undergoing.” She men-
tioned the students’ combined stresses of COVID, mid-
year admission’s policy change for Thomas Jefferson 
High School for Science and Technology, and bound-
ary change all at the same time. Tholen presented a 
motion that rising ninth graders residing in the area 
changed would have the option to attend Langley HS 
in SY 2021-22 or be grandfathered at McLean HS with 
transportation provided through 12th grade in the 
2024-25 school year. 

THE BOUNDARY ADJUSTMENT is another step to 
alleviate capacity pressures at McLean HS. Modulars 
will be open later this month and ready to accept high 
schoolers as they return to school in March.

Fadi Shadid, Co-Chair of the Special Committee on 
Schools at the Great Falls Citizens Association, wrote 
in an email, “Of the three options considered, I think 
Ms. Tholen’s and the Board’s decision on option B is 

Monitoring continues 
as population explodes 
in Tysons.

School Board Approves McLean 
High Boundary Adjustment

The Fairfax County School Board prepares to vote on 
the McLean High School Boundary Adjustment.

Photo by FCPS
Elaine Tholen, Dranesville 
District Representative on the 
Fairfax County School Board.

Abrar Omeish, At-Large member 
on the Fairfax County School 
Board, presents the sole dissent-
ing opinion.
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Same Company, Same Employees,
Same Great Value - Now Celebrating 20 Years!

Free Estimates 703-999-2928

Visit our website: www.twopoorteachers.com

TWO POOR TEACHERS
Kitchen and Bathroom Remodeling

Fully Insured & Class A Licensed
Since 1999 10% down

nothing until the job
is complete for the

past 17 years

• Electrical (ELE)
• Gas Fitting (GFC)
• Heating Ventilation and Air       
   Conditioning (HVA)
• Plumbing (PLB)
• Residential Building (RBC)

Check if your contractor is licensed at the state level
http://www.DPOR.virginia.gov

Joseph M. Brodecki

Joseph Brodecki

202.261.6730 301.520.8587

Joe Brodecki cares for clients the same
way he looks after family. Before he
invests one dollar he listens carefully
and takes the time to understand what
matters most to you. Joe co-founded
Bernstein’s DC office after a successful
career as a nonprofit executive including
leading fundraising that raised $200
million to create the US Holocaust
Memorial Museum.

Joe specializes in high net worth
individuals/families and nonprofit
organizations as an integral member
of his clients’ trusted advisory team
of attorneys, accountants and
consultants. Multiple times these
advisors have successfully nominated
Joe as a “Top Financial Advisor”
including recognition in January 2021
Washingtonian magazine.

Multi-generation families, life
transitions, cross-border investors,
nonprofits, associations, endowments,
foundations; Minimum: $5 million

DESIGNATIONS, AFFILIATIONS,
and AWARDS 
Washingtonian Top Financial Advisor
since 2002, CFP®, Economic Club of
Washington, ASAE, STEP, Cosmos Club, 
Greater Washington Estate Planning Council. 
Woodmont Country Club.

News

By Mercia Hobson
The Connection

T
he Fairfax County School Board heard 
the final words on the McLean/Lang-
ley High School Boundary Study 
during a hybrid regular 

meeting of the Board held on Feb. 
4, 2021. Dr. Ricardy Anderson, 
Chair (Mason District Represen-
tative), called on Dr. Scott S. Bra-
brand, Division Superintendent, 
to introduce the topic and make a 
recommendation. “After extensive 
community feedback, including 
feedback from the Jan. 28, 2021, 
public hearing…staff is recom-
mending Option B as it was pre-
sented at the community meeting 
on Dec. 7, 2020…It will better bal-
ance capacity between schools and 
it will allow staff and FCPS to do 
continued monitoring of popula-
tion growth and plan development 
in Tysons,” said Brabrand. 

The adjustment, which identified 
an estimated 190 students at the 
high school level and 78 students 
at the middle school level, realigns the boundaries of 
McLean High School, Langley High School, Longfel-
low Middle School, and Cooper Middle School. The 
change adjusts the Colvin Run Elementary School split 
feeder area, a portion of the Spring Hill Elementary 
split feeder area, and a portion of Westbriar Elemen-
tary from Longfellow Middle-McLean High to Cooper 
Middle-Langley High.

THE APPROVED PLAN goes into effect at the start of 
the 2021-22 school year with phasing and grandfa-
thering adopted. The high school option that parents/
guardians choose for the 2021-22 school year will 
determine the students’ school through the 2024-25 
school year and cannot be changed. Fairfax County 
Public Schools announced detailed information and 
what to expect in a Feb. 5 News Release, available on 
its website.

Option B was not the one that Jeffrey K. Platenberg, 
assistant superintendent, Facilities and Transportation 
Services, and member of Superintendent Brabrand’s 
leadership team, presented as staff recommendation 
at the Board’s Jan. 21 regular meeting. 

School Board Representative Elaine Tholen (Dranes-
ville District) introduced the motion to adopt Option 
B of the McLean High School Boundary Study. Karl 
V. Frisch (Providence District) seconded the motion. 
Following a Board-approved appeal by Tamara D. Ka-
ufax (Lee District), whose audio was not operational 
during the vote, the final recorded vote stands at 11-1. 

Abrar Omeish, an At-Large member of the School 
Board, presented the sole dissenting opinion during 
the discussion before the vote. She said that staff had 
recommended different things and “the previous time 
recommended C.” According to Omeish, her thought 
process and decision not to support the motion had 
nothing to do with the diversity piece but everything 

By Mercia Hobson
The Connection

Langley High School an-
nounced its Teacher of the 
Year 20-21 during a vir-

tual staff meeting. This year’s 
awardee is Tricia M. Poythress, 
Career and Technical Education 
(CET) Department Chair. She 
brings real-world learning and 
skills to her Marketing students 
and builds supportive relation-
ships with them.

According to Poythress, she 
was at home and attending a 
virtual staff meeting when she 
learned the recognition. “My 
doorbell rang. It was Mr. Rob-
ertson, assistant principal, with 
two dozen roses and green and 
gold Congratulations, Star bal-
loons —Publishers Clearing 
House style. It was a shock,” 
said Poythress. “Mr. Robertson 
had his phone, and he was vid-
eoing, so he was live during the 
faculty meeting,” she said.

Poythress has been teaching 
for 35 years and said she be-
lieves what makes her a good 
teacher is the connections she 
can make with her students. 
Unlike required graduation 
coursework, career and tech-
nical education courses are 
electives. Poythress said that 
the ability to teach students for 
extended years, many all four 
years, allows her to watch them 
develop and to build relation-
ships that, for some, last even 
beyond their senior year.

“I work very hard to create 
a place where my students feel 
comfortable sharing their opin-
ions with me and with each 

other. We build mutual respect 
for each other and our differing 
viewpoints,” Poythress said.

According to Robertson, 
teachers are nominated by 
fellow teachers, students, and 
parents. The final nominations 
are submitted to the school ad-
ministration, and the teacher is 
selected.  Robertson said that 
Poythress was chosen because 
of the number and the narra-
tives submitted, and the in-
formation in those narratives. 
“Many different characteristics 
make a great teacher of the 
year. The list is long but in-
cludes caring, sense of humor, 
creativity, engaging lessons, a 
good listener, etc. Ms. Poyth-
ress has all of these and more,” 
he said. 

Robertson provided a se-
lection of comments which 
validated why administrators 
awarded Poythress Teacher of 
the Year.

“Mrs. Poythress has been my 
rock and my inspiration for 
working so hard during virtu-
al learning.” “Mrs. Poythress 
…..would wake up every morn-
ing and play music to wake us 
all up, have a smile on and a 
happy attitude.” “I know I can 
always go to her if I need help 
with anything, even if it’s not 
school-related.”

While Poythress could retire 
anytime, she loves teaching too 
much to do so. “Even if I won 
the lottery, I’d still go to work. I 
might have somebody drive me, 
but I’d still go to work because 
I genuinely love my job…I love 
my students, I love Langley and 
the community.”

Photo by Mercia Hobson/The Connection
Tricia M. Poythress, Career and Technical Education (CET) 
Department Chair at Langley High School is its Teacher of the 
Year 20-21.

Recipient learns Publishers 
Clearing House style.

Meet Langley High’s 
Teacher of the Year

See Board, Page 11

to do with thinking long term.
“None of these are good options. We’re kind of 

stuck choosing amongst difficult ones that have pros 
and cons in every direction…It pains me to be saying 
any of this and not to feel in good conscious to vote in 
support…I can’t reconcile not finding ourselves here 
five years later, in the same place, because we didn’t 
make the best adjustment we could have with what 
we are faced with. We know that the Tysons area is 
one of the fastest-growing development area(s). We 
know Marshall High School is so overcrowded that 
they can’t even accommodate kids for IB anymore, 
transfers for any reason. That whole region is explod-
ing in population.”

Following her first approved motion, Tholen intro-
duced a second motion, “a nod to the hardships our 
Longfellow eighth-graders are undergoing.” She men-
tioned the students’ combined stresses of COVID, mid-
year admission’s policy change for Thomas Jefferson 
High School for Science and Technology, and bound-
ary change all at the same time. Tholen presented a 
motion that rising ninth graders residing in the area 
changed would have the option to attend Langley HS 
in SY 2021-22 or be grandfathered at McLean HS with 
transportation provided through 12th grade in the 
2024-25 school year. 

THE BOUNDARY ADJUSTMENT is another step to 
alleviate capacity pressures at McLean HS. Modulars 
will be open later this month and ready to accept high 
schoolers as they return to school in March.

Fadi Shadid, Co-Chair of the Special Committee on 
Schools at the Great Falls Citizens Association, wrote 
in an email, “Of the three options considered, I think 
Ms. Tholen’s and the Board’s decision on option B is 

Monitoring continues 
as population explodes 
in Tysons.

School Board Approves McLean 
High Boundary Adjustment

The Fairfax County School Board prepares to vote on 
the McLean High School Boundary Adjustment.

Photo by FCPS
Elaine Tholen, Dranesville 
District Representative on the 
Fairfax County School Board.

Abrar Omeish, At-Large member 
on the Fairfax County School 
Board, presents the sole dissent-
ing opinion.

People

F
or an Eagle Scout project in 
December, Eli Witkiewicz 
enlisted Troop 1130 of 
McLean and their family 

members to make fleece blankets 
for Project Linus, a non-profit or-
ganization that provides hand 
made blankets to children in need 
[https://www.projectlinus.org]. 
Materials for blankets were distrib-
uted to Troop participants’ houses 
with contactless delivery; Eli held 
a Zoom meeting where he taught 
how blankets will be made. In the 
end, 88 blankets were made by 
Troop members  and their house-
holds. In addition, Eli’s extended 
family came through with 105 
quilts, including one cousin and 
aunt who made 50. 

This was a perfect project for 
people spending much of their 
time at home.  “It may seem like a 
small thing, but we do make posi-
tive impacts on people’s lives,” said 
Eli. 

The Project Linus coordinator 
from South Lakes High School 

sent the following message to Eli: 
“I am a co-founder of the South 
Lakes High School Parent Teacher 
Student Association Food pantry. I 
was leading pantry distribution at 
SLHS on 12/28 when we distribut-
ed blankets from Project Linus . . .  
and I was the lucky one who hand-
ed the unicorn blanket to the little 
girl whose birthday it was that day. 
It was such a wonderful moment. 
We could tell the mom was in a 
bit of a bad mood that day, and 
through conversation we found 
out it was the little girl’s birthday, 
and we showed her the unicorn 
blanket. She squealed with joy and 
her eyes beamed. All of us, includ-
ing her mom, were swept up in her 
joy. It was so cool. Thanks for mak-
ing that moment possible.“

Boy Scout Troop 1130 (http://
www.troop1130.com) is spon-
sored by Trinity United Methodist 
Church of McLean.    

For information contact Scout 
Master: Greg Griswold ggriswold@
gmail.com

McLean Scouts Make  
Blankets for Children in Need

Photos Courtesy of the Witkiewicz Family
Boy Scout Troop 1130 of McLean helped fellow Scout 
Eli Witkiewicz in his Eagle Scout project by making 88 
blankets for Project Linus.

Boy Scout Eli Witkiewicz, 
of Troop 1130 McLean 
and his mom, Anne Wit-
kiewicz, show off some 
of the 88 blankets made 
by his fellow Scouts and 
an additional 105 by his 
extended family for his 
Eagle Scout project to 
benefit Project Linus.
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 By Marilyn Campbell   
The Connection    

 

A former public servant’s creative vision and 
dedication to preserving parklands was the 
inspiration behind a new residential area 
in Northern Virginia. Park Grove, an eight-

home community in McLean, Virginia is built on land 
that was once owned by former National Parks Direc-
tor George Hartzog.   

“His considerable contributions to our national 
parks formed the seed of the idea for the theme of 
Park Grove,” said Jamie Gulick, Vice President, Gu-
lick Group, the company that developed the neighbor-
hood. “We’ve designed a warm, park-like environment 
in the community by using materials that evoke na-
ture, invite sunlight into the homes with high ceilings 
and abundant windows, and create a clean-lined, 
peaceful, spa-like feel inside.”    

“We incorporated his work in a very literal sense 
with a small sculpture honoring his work in the com-
munity park area,” added Gulick 

To bring the vision of living as if in nature into (or 
to) reality, Gulick engaged architect Bill Sutton, Pres-
ident, Sutton Yantis Associates Architects “They gave 
me a clean canvas to create, and I began my design 
process with layers and layers of hand sketches,” he 
said. “... A consistent theme in my sketches was using 
low pitched hipped roof lines and wide eaves echoing 
the prairie style of Frank Lloyd Wright.  

That design aesthetic is consistent throughout each 
home. “For the interiors, we wanted to complement 
the linearity of the exteriors inside with clean-lined 
simplicity,” said Gulick. “The black exterior windows 
are white on the inside to promote an airy feel, and 

they have only horizontal mullions, so we selected an 
interior door style that reiterated that shape.” 

The modern and minimalist design allows the natu-
ral surroundings to be integrated into the décor. “The 
main level ceiling is more than 10 feet tall, and the 
windows have transoms above to flood the homes 
with light,” said Gulick. “We kept the decor under-
stated, to accentuate the subtlety of the architecture.” 

A major architectural feature, says Sutton is the 
stairway leading to the second level. “The upper floor 
is likewise spacious, with an open loft area at the top 
of the stairs...and a large open owner’s suite,” he said. 
“The dominant feature is the openness of the floor 
plan.” 

Plans for the subdivision include expansive bed-
rooms, each with a walk-in closet and private bath-
rooms, features that Park Grove’s current homeown-
ers enjoy. “They appreciate the loft space upstairs off 
of the secondary bedrooms, as well as the size and 
functional design of [those bedrooms], which gives 
everyone their own private place to unwind,” said Ju-
lie Zelaska, Principal, Executive Vice President, Smith 
| Schnider, LLC, who is the sales rep for the commu-
nity.  

Four of the eight homes remain. For more informa-
tion on Park Grove, visit www.parkgroveinmclean.
com. 

HomeLifeStyle

McLean’s Park Grove 
neighborhood inspired by 
former National Parks  
Director George Hartzog.

New Community with 
Park-Like Environment

Photos by Luis Alvarez. 
Like the kitchen, many of the rooms feature large windows, at Park Grove in McLean.

The modern and minimalist design allows the 
natural surroundings to be integrated into the 
décor at Park Grove in McLean.

The following summary con-
tains various incidents of gener-
al interest as well as vehicular  
crashes handled by the Town of 
Vienna Police Department from  
Jan. 29 – Feb. 4, 2021. 

INCIDENTS

Fraud -- 300 Block Sherwood 

Drive, NE Jan. 7, 9 p.m.

A resident searched Google 
on how to close her eBay ac-
count. The resident called a 
phone  number that was pro-
vided in her search and was 
advised that her eBay account 
had been hacked  and charges 
made to the account. She was 
instructed that she would need 
to purchase eBay gift  cards and 
provide the customer service 
team with the information on 
those cards. After  providing the 
gift card numbers, the resident 
realized the scam. 

Arrest – Domestic Assault -- 
Locust Street, SE 

Jan. 26, 11:30 p.m. 
A resident reported that her 

adult son was acting disorderly 
and destroying property inside 
of  their home. The resident 
also stated that her son physi-
cally assaulted her. 

Ofc. McElhattan arrested 
the 21-year-old man from Lo-
cust Street, SE, Vienna. He 
was  transported to the Fairfax 
County Adult Detention Cen-
ter where he was charged with 
Domestic  Assault and an Emer-
gency Protective Order was is-
sued. 

Fraud -- 400 Block Nutley 
Street, NW 

Between Jan. 27 at 12 p.m. 
and Jan. 28 at 2:53 p.m. 

An elderly resident report-
ed that he was contacted by 
someone claiming payment was 
needed to  prevent his internet 
security from expiring. The res-
ident provided the caller with 
his bank  account information. 
He was further instructed to 
purchase gift cards and pro-
vide them with the  information 
from the gift cards. After pro-
viding the caller with the gift 
cards, the resident  realized it 
was a scam. 

Emotionally Disturbed Per-
son --Westbriar Drive, NE 

Jan. 28, 4:03 p.m. 
A resident reported that he 

was concerned over his juve-
nile son’s behavior and mental 
health.  Officers attempted to 
speak with the juvenile, but the 
juvenile refused. Mental Health  
professionals were consulted 
and advised they would visit 
the home the following day to 
assess  the juvenile. 

Petit Larceny--  400 Block 
Marshall Road, SW 

Between Jan. 28 at 7 p.m. 
and Jan. 29 at 6 a.m. 

A resident reported that she 
has had her recycling trash bins 
stolen from the curbside twice 
in the  past week. 

Lost Property-- Giant Food, 
359 Maple Avenue, East 

Jan. 30, 3:30 p.m. 
A resident reported that they 

lost their wallet in the parking 
lot. 

Narcotics Violation --Vienna 
Woods Swim Club, 129 Harmo-
ny Drive, SW 

Jan. 31, 7:41 p.m. 
An officer observed three 

occupied vehicles in the pool 
parking lot. Upon the officer’s  
interaction with the occupants 
(two juveniles and an adult), 
he detected an odor of marijua-
na.  The juveniles were found 
in possession of a measurable 
amount of marijuana. Their 
parents  were notified and re-
sponded to the parking lot. The 
adult was permitted to leave. 
Both juveniles were  given ver-
bal counseling and released to 
the custody of their parents. 
The marijuana was turned  over 
to the Property Officer for de-
struction.  

Stolen Vehicle Recovery -- 
100 Block Branch Road, SE 

Feb. 2, 12:29 p.m. 
A State Trooper from North 

Carolina requested our officers 
check the area for a vehicle sto-
len  from their jurisdiction that 
had been tracked to the area. 
Officers located and recovered 
the stolen vehicle.

CRASHES 
Maple Avenue and Nutley 

Street, SW -- Jan. 23, 7:47 a.m. 
Vehicle-2 was stopped at a 

red traffic light on westbound 
Maple Avenue at Nutley Street. 
Vehicle 1 was northbound on 
Nutley Street, SW, turning right 
to go eastbound on Maple Av-
enue. Driver 1 was traveling at 
a high rate of speed, skidded 
across both eastbound travel 
lanes, struck the brick  median, 
struck a street sign, and side-
swiped Vehicle-2. Driver-1 was 
issued a summons charging 
Reckless Driving. 

Maple Avenue and Park 
Street, SE -- Jan. 27, 2:53 p.m. 

Vehicle-1 was traveling east 
on Maple Avenue, approach-
ing the red traffic light at Park 
Street.  Vehicle-2 was south-
bound on Park Street, turning 
left onto eastbound Maple Av-
enue. Vehicle-1  entered the 
intersection and collided with 
Vehicle-2. Driver-1 was issued 
a summons charging Failure to 
Pay Full Time and Attention. 

Vienna Police Highlights
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The Pet Connection, a twice-yearly special edi-
tion, will publish the last week of February, and 
photos and stories of your pets with you and your 
family should be submitted by Friday, Feb. 19, 
2021.

We invite you to send stories about your pets, 
photos of you and your family with your cats, dogs, 
llamas, alpacas, ponies, hamsters, snakes, lizards, 
frogs, rabbits, or whatever other creatures share 
your life with you.

Tell us the story of a special bond between 
a child and a dog, the story of how you came to 
adopt your pet, or examples of amazing feats of 
your creatures.

Do you volunteer at an animal shelter or thera-
peutic riding center or take your pet to visit people 
in a nursing home? Does your business have a man-
aging pet? Is your business about pets? Have you 

helped to train an assistance dog? Do you or some-
one in your family depend on an assistance dog?

Or take this opportunity to memorialize a be-
loved pet you have lost.

Just a cute photo is fine too. Our favorite pictures 
include both pets and their humans.

Please tell us a little bit about your creature, iden-
tify everyone in the photo, give a brief description 
what is happening in the photo, and include ad-
dress and phone number (we will not publish your 
address or phone number, just your town name).

Email to editors@connectionnewspapers.com 
or submit online at www.connectionnewspapers.
com/pets.

For advertising information, email sales@con-
nectionnewspapers.com or call 703-778-9431. We 
are looking for sponsors for pet features year round 
as well.

Send in Pet Photos for Pet Connection

Holy Comforter Episcopal Church in Vienna contin-
ues to find innovative and safe ways to stay connected 
with the community during COVID. Their latest burst 
of creativity is drive-up church in the parking lot. The 
priests stand in the back of a pick up truck and attend-
ees line up in the parking lot and listen to the service 
on the radio. Holy Comforter purchased an FM trans-
mitter for this purpose.

It’s great for people who truly miss being on the 
church property, and who want to see the priests 
and their friends from the safety of their vehicle. The 

church also offers a recorded service on its YouTube 
channel each week and a live Zoom service on some 
Sundays with a virtual coffee hour. 

The next drive-in church is at 3 p.m on Feb. 13, 
2021. Area residents are invited to see the Reverends 
Jon Strand and Ann Gillespie bundled up in their par-
kas and conducting a worship service.

More details and photos are on the church website 
at http://www.holycomforter.com/Events/EventView.
asp?EventID=86418

Vienna Church Presents Drive-in Service

Faith

Attendees line up in the 
parking lot and listen to the 
service on the radio.

Reverends Jon Strand and 
Ann Gillespie bundled up in 
their parkas conduct a wor-
ship service from the back of 
a pick up truck.

Photos contributed
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An expert is someone  who knows some 
of the worst mistakes that can be made
 in his subject and how to avoid them. 

-Werner Heisenberg

ClassifiedClassified
To Advertise in This Paper, Call by Monday 11:00 am 703-778-9411
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Westfield Bulldogs  
Beat Madison  
Warhawks, 48-40 

The Westfield Bulldogs hosted the 
Madison Warhawks on Jan. 30 in Chan-
tilly. The Bulldogs won, 48-40. 

The Bulldogs were led by Jonny 
Farmelo who finished the  game with a 
team high 18 points. Will Vetter added 
13 points. Kashantis Anderson scored 12 
points. Madison was led by Logan Spaf-
ford who had a game high 25 points.

Westfield will host Langley in the 
Region Tournament first round on Feb. 8 
at 7:30 p.m. Madison will host Herndon 
in the first round.at 7 p.m.

— Will Palenscar

Madison’s Logan Spafford had a game 
high 25 points. Kashantis Anderson scored 12 points.

Photos by Will Palenscar/The Connection
The Bulldogs were led by Jonny Farmelo who finished the  
game with a team high 18 points.

Sports
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ELECTRICAL ELECTRICAL

LANDSCAPING LANDSCAPING

Summer Cleanup...

J.E.S. Services

Your neighborhood company since 1987

703-772-0500

All work Guaranteed

• Planting & Landscaping Design
• Drainage & Water Problems
• Concrete Driveways, Replacement or New
• Patios and Walks • Masonry Work or Dry Laid
• Paver, Flagstone, Brick, any style you choose
• Retaining walls of all types

Free Estimates - Fully Licensed & Insured

Patios & Drainage

Kenny Lourie is an Advertising Representative for
The Potomac Almanac & The Connection Newspapers.

By KENNETH B. LOURIE

Means what exactly? That was the suggestion 
written by the pathologist after “non small cell 
lung cancer” was written in the “diagnosis” 
section of the pathology report completed after 
my original surgical biopsy was performed at 
Holy Cross Hospital in early 2009. I had never 
seen this document until this past week, finally 
retrieving it after nearly 12 years, represents a 
kind of symmetry. Though 2009 is when my life 
as an officially-diagnosed-lung-cancer patient 
began, I am not at all prepared to say that my 
current life as a lung cancer patient is over. It’s 
just called something else.

Nor am I prepared to say this document 
gives me much clarity or satisfaction for that 
matter. Unfortunately, getting re-diagnosed with 
papillary thyroid cancer recently doesn’t change 
the past or guarantee the future. It does however, 
reshape it, potentially - for the better. When it 
comes to cancers you’d prefer to have and the 
ones you wouldn’t, thyroid cancer, generally 
speaking is way more preferable than lung 
cancer. The survivability gap is all you need to 
know. The side effects and sacrifices required to 
live with thyroid cancer pale in comparison to 
those required of lung cancer patients. In fact, 
if you don’t already know it, lung cancer is the 
leading cause of death among all cancers, by far. 
Moreover, more people die from lung cancer as 
do from the next four cancers combined. Lung 
cancer is a killer. So being reclassified from 
lung cancer to thyroid cancer is huge. The fact 
that I’ve survived so long already, 12 years post 
diagnosis, means I may have used up some of 
my unexpected life expectancy however. Still, it 
beats the alternative.

Originally, I was told my lung cancer was 
incurable and given a “13 month to two year” 
prognosis. Presently, as it relates to my current 
prognosis, it’s sort of indefinite. The drug I’m 
taking is effective for three years. After which, 
I’m sort of on my own as there are no new drugs 
in the offing to manage my cancer. In effect, I am 
once again incurable, as the years of treatment 
for lung cancer had no effect on the underlying 
thyroid cancer and did a kind of damage that 
now means I can be treated but not cured. Quite 
different than had I been treated for thyroid 
cancer all along.

Yet, seeing this paperwork from 12 years ago 
which clearly lists “non small cell lung cancer, 
primary to the lung” has sort of stopped me in 
my tracks. So far as I understand/recall, there 
was no “clinical correlation.” I started chemo-
therapy the following week. Was something 
neglected? Certainly, I didn’t ask for a second 
opinion, which is on me, but was the oncologist 
supposed to research further? Was the pathology 
report sort of damning - me, with a kind of faint 
praise -- uncertainty, if you can extrapolate?

Otherwise, how does the profession account 
for my still being alive. When we got a second 
opinion a few months back from a head and 
neck (to include thyroid) cancer specialist at 
The Lombardi Cancer Center at Georgetown, 
she said, if I had lung cancer, I wouldn’t still 
be alive so it’s logical to presume the recent 
surgical biopsies that indicated thyroid cancer 
were likely confirming a long-standing cancer, 
and that quite probably I never had lung cancer 
but rather thyroid cancer that had metastasized 
to the lung.. But there was no further investiga-
tion in 2009. The diagnosis - without a “clinical 
correlation” was non small cell lung cancer/
carcinoma.

At the initial meeting with my oncologist, it 
all sounded so serious and the doctor was so 
clear in his assessment of my situation, that it 
seemed irresponsible, foolish even, to wait. We 
scheduled my first chemotherapy infusion for the 
following week and the rest is history. Now I’m 
wondering if it was history that need not have 
been made.

“Clinical 
Correlation 
Suggested”

the better compromise for Great Falls. It 
satisfies the various goals well while not 
excessive on Cooper and Langley’s capac-
ities. It is a significant number of students 
but comes from neighborhoods with little 
to no future development as compared to 
other options considered.” 

Shadid said that an expansion of Mc-
Lean High School in place of a boundary 
adjustment would have been the best 
solution. “It would offer long-term relief 
for MHS while leaving more room for 
growth at Langley. We believe that more 
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capacity at MHS is still urgent because of the 
rapid growth in the two pyramids.” 

Shadid recommended that the upcom-
ing school bond in the November elections 
would be a good opportunity to allocate 
capital to McLean High School. “The Mclean 
and Langley communities should get more 
involved with county representatives to ex-
pand MHS, so we are not in another school 
overcrowding situation in a few years,” he 
said.  

The public can view proceedings of the 
FCSB’s Feb. 4, Action Items 4.02 McLean/
Langley Boundary Study via YouTube begin-
ning at 1:22:19.

FEB. 1-13
Mardi Gras at the Workhouse. In-Person on 

Saturday, Feb. 13,, 12 p.m. to 6 p.m. At 
Workhouse Arts Center, 9518 Workhouse 
Way, Lorton.  The Workhouse Arts Center is 
thrilled to present its first-ever Mardi Gras 
celebration. Join them for two weeks of fam-
ily-friendly events that will engage, inspire, 
teach and make you laugh. This mini festival 
will include: Online workshops on festive 
mask making; Online Mixology sessions; 
Online demonstrations on how to make floats 
or yard decorations; In-person glass bead 
demonstrations; In-person cooking classes; 
Parade on the Workhouse Campus; and Drive 
In Comedy Shows.

FEB. 2-26
The Learning Connection. At The Old Firehouse, 

McLean. The Old Firehouse Learning Con-
nection is a supervised e-learning program 
supervised by staff, for students in the 
5th–10th grades. The program will provide 
a supervised environment for students to 
complete their school-led virtual instruction. 
Staff will provide limited socially distant 
recreation opportunities for students during 
their breaks. Program waivers, participant 
contracts and additional information will be 
sent to all registered participants prior to the 
start of the program. Cost is $300. To register, 
visit: www.oldfirehouse.org or call 703-448-
8336, TTY: 711.

WEDNESDAY/FEB. 10
The Unruly Theatre Project’s Virtual Improv 

Show. 7 p.m. Virtual. Join the Unruly Theatre 
Project’s virtual fall improv shows from the 
comfort of your couch! Register online and a 
Zoom link and password for the show will be 
emailed to you. Participants must register two 
hours in advance of showtime. Register online 
at www.aldentheatre.org.

FEB. 12-14
Fall in Love. In Fairfax City, 10455 Armstrong 

Street, Fairfax. The “Fall in Love in Fairfax 
City” Valentine’s Day Gift Guide highlights 
Fairfax City businesses that are offering 
promotions from Friday, February 12 through 
Sunday, February 14, 2021, on gifts, dining 
options, and experiences. Visit the website: 
fairfaxcityconnected.com/fallinlove

SATURDAY/FEB. 13
Monte Carlo Night. 6-8 p.m. Virtual event. Join 

in a two-hour Virtual Social on Saturday, Feb. 
13, 6-8 p.m. Create your own Paint and Pour 
vase or heart-shaped cutting board. Cost is 
$40. Visit the website: https://www.jlnv.org/
montecarlonight/

SATURDAY/FEB. 13
Beer Celebration. Noon to 6 p.m. High Side craft 

beer bar in Fairfax City will host a virtual 
celebration for its third anniversary. The event 
includes:

Meet the brewers (beer tasting & brewery 
tour) – Tabol Brewing, Oozlefinch Beers and 
Blending, Wheatland Spring Farm + Brewery, 
and Bluejacket;

Music performance from the City of Fairfax The-
atre Co. and Dalia Liliy;

Charity raffle benefiting Court Appointed Special 
Advocates (CASA);

Virtual bar trivia;
Craft beer industry panel discussion;
High Side Beer Banter;
High Side themed ASMR.
A pass is required to access this online event, 

which will be included with a High Side III An-
niversary Beer Box purchase. It’s available at 
https://highsideva.com/anniversary for $65 + 
tax and includes High Side collaboration beer, 
glassware, coffee, swag and local discounts.

FRIDAY/FEB. 19
Virtual Family Bingo Night. 7–9 p.m. Virtual 

event sponsored by the Old Firehouse, Mc-
Lean. Cost is $5 per family (per Zoom invite). 
Join in a virtual evening of fun and prizes 
with your family. Winners will take their pick 
of prizes. Preregistration is recommended. 
Register online at www.oldfirehouse.org or 
call OFC at 703-448-TEEN (8336).

FEB. 21 AND FEB. 22
Doktor Kaboom! “Look Out! Science is Coming!” 

Sunday, Feb 21, and Monday, Feb. 22, 4 p.m. 
Sponsored by the Alden, McLean.’ “Look 
Out! Science is Coming!” Even if it is in your 
kitchen! Doktor Kaboom! is known around the 
world for taking his audience on an educa-
tional tour of the modern scientific method, 
using humor and comedy while demonstrating 
spectacular applications of the physical scienc-
es. “Better than Bill Nye” — DC Theatre Scene. 
$15/$10 MCC tax district residents (this fee 
is per device). To purchase tickets or for more 
information, visit www.aldentheatre.org.

TUESDAY/FEB. 23
Search for Winter Waterfowl. 10-11 a.m. At Burke 

Lake Park, 7315 Ox Road, Fairfax Station. 
Burke Lake Park is teeming with wildlife, even 
in the coldest months of winter. See what birds 
are calling the lake home this season with the 
park’s “Waterfowl” program   During the pro-
gram, you will walk the shores of Burke Lake 
in search of winter waterfowl. Be on the look-
out for birds, such as loons, lesser scaups and 
ring-necked ducks. Bring binoculars and dress 
for the weather. This program is designed for 
participants age 12 to adult. Cost is $8 per 
person. Call 703-323-6600.

Calendar
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